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May 20, 2009 @ 8:29 a.m. 
 ADVISORY AND FINANCE COMMITTEE

MEETING MINUTES 

of

March 4, 2009
A meeting of the Advisory & Finance Committee was held on Wednesday, March 4,, 2009.  The meeting was called to order by the Chairman, William Driscoll at 7:30 p.m. and was conducted in the Mayflower II meeting room at Plymouth Town Hall, 11 Lincoln Street, Plymouth, Massachusetts.

PRESENT
Twelve members of the Committee were present: 

William Driscoll, Mathew Muratore, Linda Benezra, , Cornelius Bakker, Michael Vernazzaro, Larry Rubin, Patricia Whalen, Dottie Gay, John Moody, James Sweeney, Michael Hanlon, and Christopher Morse.  
ABSENT
Three members of the Committee were absent:


Christopher Merrill, Robert Nassau, and Peter McMahon
AGENDA ITEMS: 
ANNUAL & SPECIAL TOWN MEETING WARRANT ARTICLE 
HEARINGS:
STM –ARTICLE 13A - CPC-RESCIND BORROWING AUTHORIZATION - CENTER HILL:
William Keohan, Chairman of the Community Preservation Committee presented information regarding Special Town Meeting Article 13A.  Mr. Keohan indicated that CPC voted on Thursday, February 12, 2009 to recommend Article 13A to Town Meeting to eliminate the remaining debt on the Center Hill Preserve acquisition.
John Moody moved to approve as presented. 

Linda Benezra, second.  

The motion carries unanimously.

STM –ARTICLE 13C -CPC-OPEN SPACE – CRAWLEY PROPERTY, $650,000
William Keohan, Chairman of the Community Preservation Committee presented information regarding Special Town Meeting Article 13C.  Mr. Keohan indicated that CPC voted on Thursday, February 19, 2009 to recommend Article 13C to Town Meeting and to use the available CPA Open Space Reserves, which will assist with the acquisition of the Crawley Property.  The amount recommended is for $650,000. 
Mr. Keohan said the intent is to assist in funding the acquisition of a 71-acre parcel off Billington Sea Road between Billington Sea Pond and Lout Pond.  The Town has received a total of $1.65 million dollars in project funding from State and Federal grants.  The CPA fund would be use to cover the difference between these grants and the sale price agreed to by the Seller.  The property is located in a Core Habitat, Priority Habitat for Rare Species and Estimated Habitat for Rare Wildlife and situated just to the west of the Town Lout Pond Well Recharge Area.  The property is also located within a Zone II Aquifer Area.  This acquisition would assist the Town with its efforts to improve Billington Sea's water quality as well as protect the hydrology of this area.  This acquisition meets many of the CPA open space goals and objectives stated in the Town’s 2004 Open Space and Recreation Plan by providing a connector to Myles Standish State Park and the waterfront.
Michael Vernazzaro inquired about the amount of land that is considered wet lands.  Mr. Keohan said there is a wet lands protection act on some of the property however there is much of the property that can be developed.  There was discussion of the appraisals and Mr. Keohan said consideration of the water (ponds) was factored into the appraisal, which then exceeded $4 million.  Ms. Gay inquired about who ordered the appraisal.  Mr. Keohan indicated that both the owners of the property and Community Preservation Committee paid for the appraisal, which was ordered by the Committee.
Christopher Morse arrived at 7:40 p.m.

Linda Benezra moved to approve as presented. 

Mathew Muratore, second.  

The motion carries unanimously.

ATM -ARTICLE 16C:  CPC-HISTORIC SPOONER HOUSE, $67,500

William Keohan, Chairman of the Community Preservation Committee presented information regarding Special Town Meeting Article 16C.  Mr. Keohan indicated that CPC voted on Thursday, February 19, 2009 to recommend Article 16C to Town Meeting and to use the undesignated CPA fund balance for restoration and preservation of the 1749 Spooner House on North Street.  Mr. Keohan indicated in exchange for the CPA grant of $67,500, the Town would receive a Historic Preservation Restriction on the 1749 Spooner House Museum, which is currently an unprotected piece of property.  
Donna Curtin Executive Director of the Plymouth Antiquarian Society provided an overview of the historic significance and the types of restoration planned for the Spooner house.  
Mathew Muratore inquired about receiving money from the Spooner Trust.  Ms. Curtin indicated she was confident in receiving money from the Trust however, she said due to the economic times it will be more difficult.

John Moody asked about the prognosis, how long will it last, is it in danger of failing.  Ms. Curtain said she was concerned with the cedar shingles and the fireplaces as well as the chimney, which may need to be re-pointed.  However, she said, “Of more concern are the furnishings and documents contained in the property due to water and dampness.”  Ms. Curtin said these funds will allow for the stabilization of the structure but the building will need more in-depth restoration in the future. 


James Sweeney arrived at 7:52 p.m.
Linda Benezra moved to approve as presented. 

John Moody, second.  

The motion carries unanimously. 
ATM- ARTICLE 16D:  CPC-COMMUNITY HOUSING TASKFORCE FOR THE HOMELESS, $315,000

William Keohan, Chairman of the Community Preservation Committee presented information regarding Special Town Meeting Article 16D.  Mr. Keohan indicated that CPC voted on Thursday, February 19, 2009 to recommend Article 16D to Town Meeting and to use the available CPA Community Housing reserves for the acquisition of the multi-family property located on 9 Prince Street for $315,000. 
The intent of the acquisition of the multi family residence located at 9 Prince Street will be to utilize and manage an affordable housing unit, which will be managed by the Plymouth Task Force for the Homeless.  Mr. Keohan stated the house is not a “sober” house or shelter for the homeless, the home will provide qualified candidates a home and they will be required to pay rent. 
Connie Malhourus presented a brief history of the Task Force for the Homeless.  She reiterated, “This is not a homeless shelter it is permanent housing” which will assist people to get back on their feet and be productive members of society. 
Michael Vernazzaro inquired about information received stating, “The property being in move in condition” and yet there is a notation that $60,000 will be required for upgrades.  Ms. Malhourus indicated there is a need for updating appliances, electrical, the water heater, and possibly the furnace.  Mr. Vernazzaro inquired about the length of time the property has been listed.  Judy Erickson from the Task Force for the homeless said the property has been listed since July 2008.  Mr. Rubin asked about sprinkler systems in the property.  Ms. Malhourus said they would be having a hard-wired alarm directly to the fire department but no sprinkler system.
Ms. Gay inquired about the property currently being listed as a single family and whether or not the town has agreed to allow the property to be converted back to a two family.  Ms. Malhourus indicated the Purchase & Sale Agreement states the town must allow the property to be converted back to a two family.  

Michael Vernazzaro inquired about the availability of the housing being provided for Plymouth residents first and in addition, about an appraisal being conducted to determine the current value.  Mr. Vernazzaro expressed concerns with a declining asset in a declining market.  Ms. Erickson said no appraisal has been done however, they conducted an analysis of several other properties, and this property came in well below the others and was far more suitable for their needs and in its location.  
Mr. Keohan indicated this property would allow the town to count it property towards the 10% quota, moreover, Mass Housing would recognize this property at 10 units. 

Cornelius Bakker moved to approve as presented. 

Linda Benezra, second.  

Discussion: 

Mr. Moody said he echoed the concerns of Mr. Vernazzaro on purchasing a declining asset in a declining market.  Ms. Gay said the buyers would have had a “buyer’s broker” who would have conducted an analysis of the value.

The motion carries (11-0-1).  Dottie Gay abstained.  (The property described in Article 16D is listed with real estate office of ERA Belsito where Ms. Gay is employed).
The Advisory & Finance Committee recessed at 8:45 p.m.

The Advisory & Finance Committee reconvened at 8:55 p.m.

STM –ARTICLE 13B -CPC-HISTORIC - COUNTY COURT HOUSE, $1,400,000 
Dean Rizzo a member of the Board of Commissioners for the Redevelopment Authority presented information the Committee regarding Special Town Meeting Article 13B.  Mr. Rizzo provided a PowerPoint presentation in which he spoke of the history of the 1820 Court House and it potential future use as well as the economic benefit to the Community.  
Mr. Keohan indicated that CPC voted on Thursday, February 12, 2009 to recommend Article 13B to Town Meeting and to use the available CPA Historic fund reserves for the acquisition, preservation, and restoration of the 1820 Court House.  Mr. Keohan said, “The liability and financial responsibility would be the Plymouth Redevelopment Authority and not the Town of Plymouth.”  He added this would be achieved by establishing a ground lease on the Court House by the Town through the Plymouth Redevelopment Authority.
Again, Mr. Keohan said, “The Town of Plymouth will not have any financial responsible for the maintenance or the expenses of converting the uses of the Court House Campus” and he added, “The Town will retain some control over the property through a 100-year ground lease and conveyance of the buildings to the Plymouth Redevelopment Authority.  Under the terms of the lease and the deed, the Redevelopment Authority would be required to form a consortium to manage the site and oversee the planning of the Court House Campus.  If the Redevelopment Authority is unable to meet this obligation, it will be required to sell the property and refund the CPA's grant to the Town's CPA account.
Mathew Muratore inquired about the Selectmen’s vote not being unanimous.  Mr. Rizzo said the BOS had concerns with owning another asset and they were looking at the Chamber of Commerce putting forth the money for the purchase.  Mr. Rizzo also added, “There is always the possibility that the Chamber would not be the successful bidder.” 

Michael Vernazzaro inquired about the appraisal.  Mr. Keohan said approximately one year ago there was an appraisal of $1.5 million.  There was discussion regarding the acquisition, restoration, and preservation costs.  Mr. Keohan said the BOS expressed concerns with the amount willing to be paid for the property, now that the public knows what is on the table; the town has lost its ability to negotiate regarding the purchase price.  

William Driscoll asked about the Chamber’s participation and whether the CPC would contribute towards the purchase should the Chamber be the successful bidder.  Mr. Keohan said anyone who owns the property could come before the CPC to apply for funds.  

Christopher Morse asked for clarification of the RFP process.  Mr. Keohan said the State would have first refusal to which would then be passed on to the Town. 

Michael Hanlon inquired about how the costs of the restoration and preservation were derived.  Ms. Schaffer indicated that she had done an analysis of potential costs. 
John Moody moved to approve as presented. 

James Sweeney, second.  

Discussion: 

Patricia Whalen said, “This is an excellent opportunity and viable reuse of the property.”  William Driscoll also spoke of the potential uses for the property.  Linda Benezra said the vaults could be used as potential archival storage for town documents. 

The motion carries unanimously. 

APPROVAL OF MEETING MINUTES
· February 11, 2009

Linda Benezra moved to approve as presented. 

Mathew Muratore, second.  

The motion carries.  Patricia Whalen, John Moody, Michael Hanlon, and Dottie Gay abstained.
· February 18, 2009
Mathew Muratore moved to approve as presented. 

Cornelius Bakker, second.  

The motion carries.  John Moody, Linda Benezra and Michael Hanlon abstained

OLD/NEW BUSINESS
Ms. Benezra asked Mr. Driscoll to explain, for the benefit of the newer members, how the Finance Committee should work with precinct caucus meetings regarding town meeting articles and budgets.  Mr. Driscoll gave a brief overview of what is expected at caucus meetings and in addition, he asked that the majority opinion be represented and should the question of a minority be asked, the minority opinion should be discussed.
William Driscoll spoke about voting and abstentions.  He asked that members who abstain from a vote should indicate the reasons for the abstention.  Larry Rubin asked that the reasons for abstaining be noted so that members that are not present are aware of the reason.
Mathew Muratore inquired about posting a meeting a half hour prior to the start of town meeting.  Ms. Benezra asked that no “meaty” discussion take place prior to the start of town meeting since it does not allow for reasonable discussion she asked that issues be dealt with one week in advance. 

Mr. Driscoll asked for a liaison to work with the PDGC.  Mr. Moody said he might be will to act as the liaison however; he would get back to Mr. Driscoll later. 
ADJOURNMENT
Michael Vernazzaro moved for adjournment.

Linda Benezra, second.  
The motion for adjournment carries unanimously.  The meeting adjourned at 9:45 p.m.
Respectfully submitted,
Pamela L. Borgatti
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